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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748



Minutes of the DHRC Meeting Held
 PUBLIC SESSION 
January 14, 2014
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met

at 10:15 AM in the Delaware Room  at Dover Downs, Inc. 
Dover, Delaware
Commission Members Present
	Beth Steele 
	Chairman

	Patt Wagner 
	Vice Chairman

	George Staats 
	Commissioner 

	Jack Berberian 
	Commissioner 

	Stephanie Liguori
	Commissioner 


Others Present
DDA Deputy Principal Assistant/DHRC Racing Administrator Mark Davis, Deputy Attorney General Andrew Kerber, Judy Davis-Wilson DESBF, Dover Downs Vice President of Racing Charles Lockhart, Dover Downs Sr. Director of Racing John Hensley , HRI General Manager Jim Boese, HRI Facilities Manager Karen Craft, HRI Asst. GM Matt Sparacino , DHRC Presiding Judge Dan Kazmaier, DHRC Chief Vet Annie Renzetti,  Sal DiMario DSOA, Joe Strug Dalare &  Thomas Milici.
Minutes: Donna Krol 

Call TO ORDER:
At 10:20 A.M. Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.

Approval of Minutes:
 A motion was made by Chairperson Beth Steele to approve the November 12, 2013 meeting minutes as submitted. Motion was carried by Commissioner Berberian, seconded by Commissioner Staats.   Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.

Old Business:
· Decision on Thomas Milici: 
Mark Davis stated that all Commissioners were aware of the facts regarding Mr. Milici – there was no new information.  Mark Davis also stated that the DHRC Staff position was still not to license Mr. Milici. Mr. Milici had also asked that if he was not allowed to be licensed if he would be allowed to withdraw his license application.  Andrew Kerber suggested that a motion be made not to license Mr. Milici but allow him to withdraw his application.  Commissioner Berberian made the motion, seconded by Commissioners Staats.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.  
                 Mr. Thomas Milici left the meeting 
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· Final Order on Ben Stafford Jr. Appeal:
Andrew Kerber presented the written ruling on the Stafford Jr. Appeal to the Commission for signatures.
Original  will be put in Appeal folder and  copy to Presiding Judge Dan Kazmaier.

NEW Business:
· Reports:  Veterinarian, Racing Officials and Racing Administrator 
-Racing Official:  Veterinarian  – Dr. Annie Renzetti 
December a fairly routine month.  Full year of data 2012 with a comparison to the 2013 year in full provided.  Data shows that we were down approximately 1000 horses in 2013.   Recorded 9 breakdowns in each year which is comparable to the amount of horses raced.  All other data remained similar from 2012 to 2013. 
-Racing Official: Presiding Judge – Dan Kazmaier  
Re Opening post holidays the Entry Box has been receiving 200 entries per day -125 of these are used on a nightly basis.  Since the last Commission Meeting there have been a total of $5900.00 fines issued to Drivers, Trainers & Grooms ($1000.00 is fine Martin Davis has still not paid from appeal- he has been contacted and has until 1-23-14 to pay his fine or receive an indefinite suspension)   $23700.00 is still outstanding –written  notices have been sent to horsemen stating if fine is not paid action will be taken.  Other than that racing is going well, drivers are driving good races and no accidents have occurred. 
        -Racing Official: Chief Investigator – 
Frank Sullivan is currently out on medical leave. Reports were submitted by Investigator Dan Caldwell and presented by Mark Davis.   
Mark Davis reported  that there was some information given that the Blood Gas Machine was inoperable for a period of time.  This is untrue – we have data from the Blood Gas machine for the months of November, December and January to date – and this is  data that we are confident in .  There was an issue that was addressed within a couple of days – this will be discussed further in the Executive Session. 
-Racing Administrator – Mark Davis
Rules Committee Meeting from 1-7-14 – Deleted references to the word futurities in Sections 6 & 7, approved amendments to the whipping rule in Section 7 (7.6.13.14).  Also reviewed the proposed amendment to the Claiming Rule in Section 6.  This was not approved.  Thoroughbred will hear the same rule amendment at their Commission Meeting tomorrow – John Wayne feels confident that this rule will pass.  The rules that were passed will go to the State Register tomorrow for publication in the February Register of Regulations.  Will come back to the Commission at the March meeting for signatures and then back to the Register of Regulations where it will go final.  

Rules Committee Meeting from November 6, 2013 – Language changes to Sections 3, 5 & 8.   New leaning back rule in Section 7.   Added rules regarding post mortem necropsy and post mortem conference to Section 8 .  These changes are currently published in the January Register of Regulations.  They will go before the Commission at the February Meeting and back to the Register of Regulations to go final. 

Economic Impact Study – Report came from Secretary Kee and was done for the Task Force Committee(Gambling/Racing) on the  economic  value of horse racing in Delaware.   Last report of this type (Equine not Racing )  was done in 2004 and is available at the Dept. of Agriculture.  Power point presentation was reviewed .  Secretary Kee is suggesting and offering to do an Economic Impact Study just on race horses.   This will come out of the DHRC budget if approved to be done.   Commissioner Wagner asked if this study will include the racing and casino business together.  Answer is no, this report will be done for horse racing only.  Study for Casino/Gambling done in 2010.  
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· ROAP Presentation - Associate Judge – Brian Manges 
Racing Officials Accreditation Program , Continuing Education Course held on November 9&10, 2013 at the Meadows Racetrack.  Both DHRC Associate Judges Brian Manges & Brent McLaren attended.  Brian gave the Commission an overview of the agenda, types of classes and information that was learned.  This conference was presented by the USTA and was strictly for Standardbreds. Most of the time these conferences mix together Thoroughbred, Steeplechase, Quarter Horse and Standardbred racing.  Hot Topics discussed were kicking and leaning back in the sulky and whipping.  Sal Dimario did a presentation on appeals, procedures and hearings.  Participants got to be a “ Commissioner for a Day” .

On the second day there was a open panel discussion with  Drivers, Trainers and Horseman’s Rep. 
Overall opinion of this conference was that it was very educational  and a  good networking opportunity.

· Dr. Paul Hanebutt, Jr. – Financial Irresponsibility – Brian Wessells 

Commission was provided a packet of documents furnished by Dr. Hanebutt.  

Dr. Hanebutt presented his case to the Commission regarding the outstanding bill of Brian Wessells at Brenford Animal Hospital.  After hearing Dr. Hanebutt’s position and reviewing the documents , the Commission decided to refer this to the Presiding Judge.  Presiding Judge Dan Kazmaier will contact Mr. Wessells and conduct a Judge’s hearing.  Dr. Hanebutt was encouraged to keep in touch with Presiding Judge Dan Kazmaier.   
public comment:

Joe Strug from Dalare Associates:   Wanted to update the Commission.  Dalare  had its’ ISO accreditation review and received a certificate.  Dalare has also expanded their scope to include the Ilac G7.  

Cobalt issue:  New Jersey prosecuted 2 Trainers for the use of Cobalt  (the element) in their horses.  20 Samples were sent to Hong Kong.  RMTC has had this on their radar for a while; but they want to conduct a study consisting of atleast 100 horses to establish thresholds and develop rules.   Joe is unaware of who developed the threshold level where it was determined that these two trainers were over.  He will look into this developing situation further to see what transpired analytically.   Judy Davis-Wilson also added that Cobalt has a very short detection window, approximately 4-6 hours after administration.   Cobalt acts the same way as an EPO in the horse and has serious and lethal side effects as well.    Joe Strug suggested that perhaps this could be an item , that if found in the person’s possession it is a violation , rather than trying to detect it with a positive test.    This should be done as soon as possible.  
Sal Dimario – asked for a Brian Callahan update.  Andrew Kerber stated that Mr. Brian Callahan will be discussed in the Executive Session and a ruling will be forthcoming.  Sal asked if Brian can get his license.  Brian Callahan needs to apply for his license and that it is up to the judges if he gets his license back in Delaware.   Commissioner Staats thinks that Mr. Brian Callahan needs to come back before the Commission .  Andrew Kerber agreed.  John Hensley asked if when the Judges review a license application, if the actions of that person during their suspension is taken into consideration.   Commission agreed that Mr. Brian Callahan is eligible to apply for a license, any prior conduct will be considered and that his license application acceptance is not automatic. 
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Close of Public meeting

With no further public business to discuss Chairman Steele advised those present that the Commission would be entering into Executive Session to discuss personnel and legal matters and would not be returning to the public session. 
Motion to adjourn was passed with unanimous voice vote.  Meeting was adjourned at  11:10 AM   
Next Regular Commission Meeting is scheduled for February 11, 2014
Meeting will be held at Dover Downs – Delaware Room    

